U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 9 Mar 2012

AMERICAN INDIAN MILITARY SERVICE

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources....p.1 Civil War....p.2 As Regulars, 1890's....p.5 World War I -General Sources....p.6 -Choctaw Code Talkers....p.6 World War II -General Sources....p.7 -WWII Code Talkers....p.8 Since 1945....p.9 Canadian Experience....p.10

GENERAL SOURCES

- Carroll, Al. Medicine Bags and Dog Tags: American Indian Veterans from Colonial Times to the Second Iraq War. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 2008. 287 p. E98.M5.C38.
- _____. "Medicine Bags and Dog Tags: How the Military Influenced American Indian Traditions and How the Image of Indians Influenced the Military." PhD dss, AZ State, 2004. 322 p. E98.M5.C37.
- Collins, James P. "Native Americans in the Antebellum U.S. Military." <u>Prologue</u> (Winter 2007): pp. 46-51. Per.
- Cruikshank, E.A. "The Employment of Indians in the War of 1812." <u>American Historical Assn Annual Report</u> (1895): pp. 321-55. E359.9.I5.C7.
- Langellier, John P. <u>American Indians in the U.S. Armed Forces, 1866-1945</u>. Mechanicsburg, PA: Stackpole, 2000. 72 p. E98.M5.L36.
- Newland, Samuel J. "Twenty Years at Haskell: Indian Units in the Kansas National Guard."

 <u>Military Collector & Historian</u> (Fall 1986): pp. 114-17. Per.

 Covers 1920-40.

- Quintal, George, Jr. <u>Patriots of Color "A Particular Beauty and Merit": African Americans and Native Americans at Battle Road and Bunker Hill</u>. Boston: National Park Service, 2002. 260 p. E269.N3.Q84.
- Smith, Philip R., Jr. "Indians in Army Service." Army Digest (Aug 1968): pp. 14-19. Per.
- "Stockbridge Indian Scouts, Continental Army, 1776." <u>Military Collector & Historian</u> (Fall 2001): pp. 138-39. Per.
- Swan, Jon. "Out Bones Shall Lie With Yours." <u>MHQ</u> (Summer 2006): pp. 42-48. Per. Overview of Stockbridge Indian involvement in the Revolution.
- Viola, Herman J. <u>Warriors in Uniform: The Legacy of American Indian Heroism</u>. Wash, DC: National Geographic, 2008. 215 p. E98.M5.V56.
- White, Bruce. "The American Army and the Indian." <u>Ethnic Armies</u>. [Edited by N.F. Dreisziger] Waterloo, Canada: Wilfrid Laurier, 1990. pp. 69-88. UB416.E85.
- White, Virgil D., editor. <u>Index to Indian Wars Pension Files, 1892-1926</u>. 2 vols. Waynesboro, TN: National Historical Publishing, 197. E81.I37.

 List w/concise data of pensioners, including Indian Scouts, etc.

See also:

-Bibliographies on Colonial Wars, Ethnicity and Indian Scouts in Indians-Military Service.

CIVIL WAR

Abel, Annie Heloise. <u>The American Indian as Slaveholder and Secessionist: An Omitted Chapter in the Diplomatic History of the Southern Confederacy</u> . 3 vols. Cleveland, OH: Clark, 1915. E540.I3.A13.
<u>The American Indian in the Civil War, 1862-65</u> . Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1992. 403 p. E540.I3.A27.
The American Indian and the End of the Confederacy, 1863-66. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1993. 418 p. E78.15.A24.
Alexander, Ted. "Indians in the Civil War East of the Mississippi River." Paper, U MD, Apr 79. 29 p. E505.95.A43.
"Muskets and Tomahawks." <u>Civil War</u> (Sep/Oct 1992): pp. 8-12 & 51-52. Per. Nice survey of North and South. See 4 other related articles in this issue.

- Armstrong, William H. Warrior in Two Camps: Ely S. Parker, Union General and Seneca Chief. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse U, 1978. E99.S3.P3253.
- Bailey, Anne J. <u>Invisible Southerners: Ethnicity in the Civil War</u>. Athens: U GA, 2006. 95 p. E540.G3.B35. See Chap. 2.
- Baird, W. David. <u>A Creek Warrior for the Confederacy: The Autobiography of Chief G. W. Grayson</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 1988. 181 p. E99.C9.G7.
- Bartels, Carolyn M. <u>Stand Watie and the First Cherokee Regiment, 1861 to 1865</u>. Shawnee Mission, KS: Two Trails, 1995. 110 p. E540.I3.S78.
- Britton, Wiley. <u>The Union Indian Brigade in the Civil War</u>. Kansas City, MO: Hudson, 1922. E493.5Ind.DSB.K3.B75.
- Buice, Sammy D. "The Civil War and the Five Civilized Tribes--A Study in Federal-Indian Relations." PhD dss, U OK, 1970. E540.I3.B85Microfilm.
- Butts, Michele T. "Galvanized Yankees on the Upper Missouri: History of the First U.S. Volunteer Infantry Regiment." PhD dss, U NM, 1992. 512 p. E492.45.1stVol.B87.
- Confer, Clarissa W. <u>The Cherokee Nation in the Civil War</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 2007. 199 p. E99.C5.C68.
- Cunningham, Frank. <u>General Stand Watie's Confederate Indians</u>. San Antonio, TX: Naylor, 1959. 242 p. E467.1.W42.C86.
- Danziger, Edmund J. <u>Indians and Bureaucrats: Administering the Reservation Policy During the Civil War</u>. Urbana, IL: U IL, 1974. E93.D23.
- Downs, Alan. "Civilianizing the 'Roving Pagans of the Prairie': The Confederate Bureau of Indian Affairs." North & South (Apr 1999): pp. 50-58. Per.
- Evans, William M. "Native Americans in the Civil War: Three Experiences." In <u>Civil War Citizens:</u>
 <u>Race, Ethnicity, and Identity in America's Bloodiest Conflict</u>. NY: NYU, 2010. pp. 187-212. E540.F6.C49.
- Franks, Kenny A. "The Career of Brigadier General Stand Watie." <u>Confederate Veteran</u> (Mar/Apr 1986): pp. 16-27. Per.
- _____. <u>Stand Watie and Agony of the Cherokee Nation</u>. Memphis, TN: Memphis State, 1979. E99.C5.W433.
- Gaines, W. Craig. <u>The Confederate Cherokees: John Drew's Regiment of Mounted Rifles.</u> Baton Rouge: LSU, 1989. 178 p. E553.9.CHE.G34.

- Grayson, G.W. <u>A Creek Warrior for the Confederacy: The Autobiography of Chief G.W. Grayson</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 1988. 181 p. E99.C9.G7.
- Hauptman, Lawrence M. <u>The Iroquois in the Civil War: From Battlefield to Reservation</u>. NY: Syracuse U, 1993. 215 p. E99.I7.H335.
- _____. <u>Between Two Fires: American Indians in the Civil War</u>. NY: Free Press, 1995. 305 p. E540.I3.H38.
- Hughes, Michael A. "Nations Asunder." Part I "Western American Indians during the Civil War." Vol. 1, No. 3 (2000): pp. 69-114; Part II "Reservation and Eastern Indians during the American Civil War, 1861-1865." Vol. 1, No. 4 (2000): pp. 21-50. <u>Journal of the Indian Wars.</u> Per.
- Keegan, Jami A. "Scandal of Patriotism: The Forgotten Contributions of Michigan's Native Americans, Women and African-Americans during the Civil War." MA thesis, Eastern MI, 2000. 100 p. D514.K44.
- Killblaine, Richard E. "The Five Civilized Tribes in the Confederate Army." Military Collector & Historian (Fall 1998): pp. 115-19. Per. Emphasis on uniforms.
- Knight, Wilfred. Red Fox: Stand Watie and the Confederate Indian Nations during the Civil War Years in Indian Territory. Glendale, CA: A.H. Clark, 1988. 320 p. E99.C5.W434.
- Lardas, Mark. Native American Mounted Rifleman, 1861-65. NY: Osprey, 2006. 64 p. E540.I3.L37.
- Parker, Arthur C. <u>The Life of General Ely S. Parker: Last Grand Sachem of the Iroquois and General Grant's Military Secretary</u>. Lynchburg, VA: Schroeder, 2005. 346 p. E99.S3.P33.
- Parker, Isaac N. <u>A Seneca Indian in the Union Army: The Civil War Letters of...</u> [Edited by Laurence M. Hauptman] Shippensburg: Burd Street, 1995. 120 p. E540.I3.P37.
- Perdue, Thelda. <u>Slavery and the Evolution of Cherokee Society, 1540-1866</u>. Knoxville, TN: U TN, 1979. E99.C5.P394.
- Thomesen, Paul A. Rebel Chief: The Motley Life of Colonel William Holland Thomas, C.S.A. NY: Forge, 2006. 300 p. E467.1.T45.T46.

 White adopted by the Cherokee.
- Waugh, John C. <u>Samuel Bell Maxey and the Confederate Indians</u>. Abilene, TX: McWhiney Foundation, 1998. 100 p. E585.I53.W38.
- White, Christine, & Benton R. Now the Wolf Has Come: The Creek Nation in the Civil War. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 1996. 193 p. E99.C9.W45.

Zeller, Gary. "First to Fight for Freedom: African Creek Soldiers Enter the Civil War." <u>Journal of the Indian Wars</u> Vol. 1, No. 4 (2000): pp. 1-20. Per.

AS REGULARS, 1890s

War Dept GO 28 (9 Mar 1891) authorized a Regular Army company of Indians in each of the cavalry and infantry regiments serving in the Trans-Mississippi West. This grew out of Gen John Schofield's suggestion that incidents such as Wounded Knee (Jan 1891) could be avoided and the reservations stabilized if 2,000 young Indians were recruited into the Army. See:

- Bode, E.A. A Dose of Frontier Soldiering: The Memoirs of Corporal..., Frontier Regular Infantry, 1877-82. [Edited by Thomas Smith] Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1994. 238 p. F786.B66. Served w/ 16th Infantry Regiment.
- Britten, Thomas A. American Indians in World War I: At Home and At War. Albuquerque, NM: U NM, 1997. 254 p. D570.8.I6.B75. See Chap. 2
- Cook, Kevin. "From Scouts to Regulars." MHQ (Winter 2006): pp. 64-69. Per.
- Ewers, E.P. "The Military Service of Indians." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institute of the US</u> (1894): pp. 1188-92. Per.
- Feaver, Eric. "Indian Soldiers, 1891-95: An Experiment on the Closing Frontier." <u>Prologue</u> (Summer 1975): pp. 108-18. Per.
- Tate, Michael L. "Soldiers of the Line: Apache Companies in the U.S. Army, 1891-1897." Arizona and the West (Winter 1974): pp. 343-64. Per.
- Upton, Richard, editor. The Indian as a Soldier at Fort Custer, Montana, 1890-1895. El Segundo, CA: Upton, 1983. 147 p. E98.M5.I52.

 Lt Samuel Robertson's 1st Cavalry Crows (Troop L).
- U.S. War Dept. Secretary of War Reports, 1891-1895. Wash, DC: GPO, 1891-95. UA24.A145.
- Vance, Z.B. "The Indian Soldier." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institute of the US</u> (1893): pp. 1203-07. Per.
- White, William B. "The American Indian as Soldier, 1890-1919." Extracted from <u>Canadian Review of American Studies</u> (Spring 1976), pp. 15-25. E98.M5.W54.

See also:

-3 photos (Co I, 12th Infantry), PhotoArch

WORLD WAR I-General Sources

- Britten, Thomas A. "American Indians in WWI: Military Service as Catalyst for Reform." PhD dss, TX Tech, 1994. 350 p. D570.8.I6.B74.
- _____. American Indians in World War I: At Home and At War, cited above. D570.8.I6.B75.
- Krouse, Susan A. North American Indians in the Great War. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 2007. 248 p. D570.8.I6.K76.
- U.S. Selective Service System. <u>Selective Service Regulations</u>, 1918. Wash, DC: GPO, 1918. pp. 51-52. UB343.U56.
- U.S. War Dept. Report of the Provost Marshal General to the Secretary of War on the Operations of the Selective Service System to December 20, 1918. Wash, DC: GPO, 1919. pp. 32-42, 197-99, & 514. UB343.A56.
- White, Lonnie. "Indian Soldiers of the 36th Division." <u>Military History of Texas and the Southwest</u> (1979): pp. 8-20. Per.
- Wise, Jennings C. "The American Indian in the World War." Typescript, 1920? 28 p. D570.8.J6.W57.

WORLD WAR I-Choctaw Code Talkers

- Armstong, Richard N. "...Navaho 'Code-talkers' Were a Secret Communications Weapon."

 <u>World War II</u> (Mar 1989): pp. 10, 54-56 & 56-60. Per.

 See p. 10 for mention of 1918 precedents.
- Bowlware, Shryl L. "The Choctaw Code Talkers of World War One." MA Thesis, TX Woman's U, 2001. 94 p. D570.8.I6.B69.
- Chastaine, Ben H. Story of the 36th. Oklahoma City, OK: Harlow, 1920. pp. 231-32. #05-36.1920.
- Kahn, David. The Codebreakers. NY: Macmillan, 1967. pp. 549-50 & 1067. Z103.K28.

Wise, pp. 20-22, cited above. D570.8.J6.W57.

White, Wm. B., cited above, p. 22 & backnote #42.

WORLD WAR II-General Sources

- Begay, Keats, et al. <u>Navajos and World War II</u>. Tsaile, AZ: Navajo Community College, 1977. 153 p. D810.I5.N38.
- Bernstein, Alison R. American Indians and World War II: Toward a New Era in Indian Affairs.

 Norman, OK: U OK, 1991. 247 p. D810.I5.B47.

 See esp Chap 3.
- Deloria, Ella. "The Indian Wartime (1944)." In <u>Great Documents in American Indian History</u>. [Edited By Wayne Moquin] NY: Praeger, 1973. pp. 314-18. E77.2.M66.
- Franco, Jere. "Patriotism on Trial: Native American in World War II." PhD dss, U AZ, 1990. 258 p. D810I5F72.

 See Chap 6 on Selective Service.
- Hemingway, Albert. <u>Ira Hayes: Pima Marine</u>. NY: U America, 1988. 179 p. D767.99.I9.H45. Indian member of celebrated flag-raising team, Iwo Jima, 1945.
- _____. "Leatherneck Ira Hayes...." <u>WWII</u> (Jan 1995): pp. 18, 20, 24 & 78-80. Per.
- Kievet, Joyce Ann. "'The Native American Experience in World War II." In <u>Personal Perspectives:</u> World War II. Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO, 2005. pp. 233-64. D743.P47.
- Murphy, Ed F. "Oklahoma Indian Earned MH in Manila Battle." Annals (Jun 1990): pp. 88-89. Per.
- Sheffield, R. Scott. <u>The Red Man's on the Warpath: The Image of the "Indian" and the Second World</u> War. Vancouver, Canada: U BC, 2004. 232 p. D810.I5.S54.
- Stabler, Hollis D. No One Ever Asked Me: The World War II Memoirs of an Omaha Indian Soldier. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 2005. 183 p. E99.O4.S83.
- Pinn, Lionel F., Sr. with Frank Sikora. <u>Hear the Bugles Calling: My Three Wars as a Combat Infantryman</u>. Montgomery, AL: NewSouth Books, 2001. 214 p. DS559.5.P56. Memoir of Osage in WW2, Korea & Vietnam.
- Sunseri, Alvin R. "Patrick J. Hurley at the Battle of Stalingrad: An Oral History Interview." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Apr 1986): pp. 88. Per.
 - 1963 interview with Indian-born reserve general & Secretary of War (1929-35), who served as FDR's representative to Stalin, Nov 1942.

- Townsend, Kenneth W. World War II and the American Indian. Albuquerque, NM: U NM, 2000. 272 p. D810.I5.T682.
- U.S. Dept of Interior. Bureau of Indian Affairs. <u>Indians in the War</u>. Chicago, Nov 1945. 54 p. D810.I5.A5.

See also:

-British Commando 14 & American Indian (Ranger/Commando-WWII)

WORLD WAR II-World War II Code Talkers

- Adare, Sierra S. "Interview (with) the Last Comanche Code Talker." [Charles Chigitty] World War II (Jan 2002): pp. 58-64. Per.
- Armstrong, Richard N. "...Navaho 'Code-talkers' Were a Secret Communications Weapon." World War II (Mar 1989): pp. 10, 54-56, & 58-60. Per.
- Bixler, Margaret T. Winds of Freedom: The Story of the Navajo Code Talkers of World War II.

 Darien CT: Two Bytes Pub Co, 1995. 169 p. D810.C88.B59.
- Durrett, Deanne. <u>Unsung Heroes of World War II: The Story of the Navajo Code Talkers</u>. NY: Facts on File, 1998. 122 p. D810.C88.D87.
- Franco, Jeré B. <u>Crossing the Pond: The Native American Effort in World War II</u>. Denton, TX: U North TX, 1999. 232 p. D810.I5.F72.
- Holm, Tom. <u>Code Talkers and Warriors: Native Americans and World War II</u>. NY: Chelsea House, 2007. 168 p. D810.I5.H656.
- Kawano, Kenji. Warriors: Navajo Code Talkers. Flagstaff, AZ: Northland, 1990. 107 p. D810.I5.K39.
- Marder, Murray. "Navajo Code Talkers." <u>Indians in the War</u>. Chicago: US Dept of Interior, Office of Indian Affairs, 1945. pp. 25-27. D810.I5.A5.

 Also in <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u> (Sep 1945), pp. 10-11, on microfilm.
- "The Marines' Navajo Code Talkers". <u>Signals</u> (Sep/Oct 1948): pp. 22-23. Per. Remarkably similar to Marder's article above.
- McClain, S. Navajo Weapon. Boulder, CO: Books Beyond, 1994. 304 p. D769.369.M35.

- Meadows, William C. <u>The Comanche Code Talkers of World War II</u>. Austin, TX: U TX, 2002. 280 p. D810.C88.M43.
- Morison, Samuel E. <u>History of US Naval Operations in World War II</u>. Vol. VIII: <u>New Guinea & Marianas</u>. Boston: Little Brown, 1953. p. 376. D773.M6.
- Navajos and World War II, cited above. pp. 51-61. D810.I5.N38. Interview with Cozy Stanley Brown, a "Talker".
- Newmiller, William. "The Navajo Code Talkers and their Photographer." <u>War, Literature & the Arts</u> (Double edition, 2005): pp. 6-32. Per.
- Nez, Chester. "Unbreakable." World War II (Jan/Feb 2012): pp. 52-59. Per. Veteran's reminiscence.
- Paul, Doris A. The Navajo Code Talkers. Phila: Dorrance, 1973. 170 p. D810.I5.P3.
- Takaki, Ronald. <u>Double Victory: A Multicultural History of America in World War II</u>. Boston: Little, Brown, 2000. pp. 58-81. D769.T35.
- Thompson, George R., & Harris, Dixie R. The Signal Corps: The Outcome. In the <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: OCMH, 1966. p. 218. D769.A533v6pt5v3.

 Covers Army's minor role.
- Townsend, Kenneth W. "At the Crossroads: Native Americans and WWII." PhD dss, U NC-Chapel Hill, 1991. pp. 155-58 & 164-66. D810.I5.T68.
- Underhill, Ruth M. The Navajos. Norman, OK: U OK, 1971. pp. 242-43. E99.N3.U32.
- U.S. Army Security Agency. "Utilization of American Indians as Communication Linguists." Memo and enclosures, 26 Oct 1950. 104 p. Photocopy in series <u>NSA/CSS Cryptologic Documents (NARS Record Group 457): Histories SRH-120</u>. Arch.
- Wilson, William R. "Code Talkers." American History (Feb 1997): pp. 16-20 & 55. Per.

SINCE 1945

- Holm, Tom. "Culture, Ceremonialism, and Stress: American Indian Veterans and the Vietnam War." <u>Armed Forces & Society</u> (Winter 1986): pp. 237-51. Per.
- . <u>Strong Hearts, Wounded Souls: Native American Veterans of the Vietnam War</u>. Austin, TX: U TX, 1996. 240 p. DS559.72.H65.

- Pinn, Lionel F., Sr.. <u>Hear the Bugles Calling: My Three Wars as a Combat Infantryman</u>, cited above. DS559.5.P56.
 - Memoir of Osage in WW2, Korea & Vietnam.
- Rottman, Larry. <u>American Eagle: The Story of a Navajo Vietnam Veteran</u>. Madrid, NM: Packrat Press, 1977. 154 p. PZ4.R682Am. Fictional account.
- TeCube, Leroy. <u>Year in Nam: A Native American Soldier's Story</u>. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1999. 261 p. DS559.5.T43.
- U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. Central Office. Readjustment Counseling Service, Working
 Group on American Indian Vietnam Era Veterans. Report of the American Indian Vietnam Era
 Veterans: Submitted to Readjustment Counseling Service. Department of Veterans Affairs,
 Washington, DC, May 1992. Wash, DC: DVA, 1992. 51 p. UB369.R46.
- Villaneuva, Miguel A. "The Hopi Vietnam Veteran, Posttraumatic Stress Disorder, and the Influence of Culture..." PhD dss, Pacific Graduate School of Psychology, 1997. 190 p. RD552.P67.V55.

CANADIAN EXPERIENCE

Sheffield, R. Scott. "'Of Pure European Descent and of the White Race': Recruitment Policy and Aboriginal Canadians, 1939-1945." <u>Canadian Military History</u> (Spring 1996): pp. 8-15. Per.